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Buildwas Parish Council 
www.buildwasparishcouncil.org.uk 

Chairman of the Council 
Cllr L Pratt 

Clerk to the Council 
Mr C Furnival (CiLCA) 

 

 

MINUTES of the Annual General Meeting of Buildwas Parish Council meeting held on 

Thursday 25th May 2023 at Buildwas Village Hall 7.30pm. 

 
Members present: Councillors Pratt, Heath, Grainger, Jackson, Ling and Wilcox. 
 
In attendance: Cllr Wild (Shropshire Councillor) and Mr C Furnival (Clerk). 

 

 

22/23.01 Election of Chairman 

It was proposed by Cllr Heath and seconded by Cllr Wilcox, all were in favour, thus RESOLVED to 

appoint Cllr Lorraine Pratt as Chairman of Buildwas Parish Council for the municipal year 2023-24. 

22/23.02 Chairman’s Declaration of Acceptance of Office 

Cllr Lorraine Pratt read out her declaration in presence of the Proper Officer. 

22/23.03 Election of Vice Chairman 

It was proposed by Cllr Pratt and seconded by Cllr Wilcox, all were in favour, thus RESOLVED to 

appoint Cllr Simon Heath as Vice Chairman of Buildwas Parish Council for the municipal year 2023-

24. 

22/23.04 Vice Chairman’s Declaration of Acceptance of Office 

Cllr Simon Heath read out his declaration in presence of the Proper Officer. 

22/23.05 Apologies and declarations of Interest 

Cllr R Jones gave her apologies. 

Cllr Heath declared an interest in item 23/01627/FUL as being the landowner. 

22/23.06 Public Session 

None. 

22/23.07 Minutes of the meeting held 20th March 2023  

It was proposed by Cllr Wilcox and seconded by Cllr Heath all in favour therefore it was RESOLVED 

to approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on Monday 20th March 2023 as a true record. 

22/23.08 Matters arising, for information, from the 20th March 2023 minutes not 

otherwise on the agenda 

None. 

22/23.09 Confirmation of meeting dates and arrangements for 2023/24 

Members agreed to adopt a calendar of meetings for the municipal year 2023/24 which would mean 

that the Parish Council meets on the 4th Thursday, every other month at Buildwas Village Hall. 

 

 

 

http://www.buildwasparishcouncil.org.uk/
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22/23.10 Confirmation of policies & procedures 

It was proposed by Cllr Grainger and seconded by Cllr Wilcox all were in favour, thus RESOLVED to 

re-adopt the standing orders and financial regulations that were presented to the Parish Council at the 

last AGM. 

22/23.11 Confirmation of bankers, auditors and cheque signatories 

Members agreed to accept the recommendations as listed by the Clerk/RFO; 

• Remain with Lloyds Bank PLC in F/Y 2023/24 

• Use the services of K. Eshelby for the internal audit of year 23/24. 

• Remain with the current mandate and signatories; Cllrs: S. Heath, R. Jones, R. Wilcox and Mr 

Furnival. 

22/23.12 Annual subscriptions 

Members agreed to approve the following subscriptions to continue past current membership; 

• Shropshire Association of Local Councils 

• CPRE The countryside charity 

22/23.13 Reports from West Mercia Police 

None. 

22/23.14 Reports from Shropshire Council 

Cllr Wild provided a written report. Appendix A. 

Cllr Wild attended the Harworth site this morning, confirmed that the school are going on site visit 

soon. Looking at dates in early July for the next Liaison Meeting. 

Surface dressing being done on footpaths through Parish in due course. 

Cllr Jackson asked Cllr Wild about Shropshire Council’s commitment to the Climate Emergency where 

they have recently been sharing more information. There are services and advice about how local 

businesses, farmers and residents can reach more carbon neutral buildings. 

22/23.15 Correspondence 

The following road closure was noted; 

Work will begin on the B4380 Leighton and will take place between Thursday 1 June and Monday 19 

June and will be working between 9:30am to 4pm on weekdays and 8am to 5pm on weekends. 

Further details about the closure in place have been put onto the Parish Councils website and social 

media. 

22/23.16 Highways/Road Safety along the B4380 

Cllr Grainger raised concerns with regards to the compliance for “Safe Hands” management during 

the construction of a recent development of 8 houses. 

Cllr Ling is liaising with Shropshire Highways to address a number of surface dressing, drainage and 

pothole issues. Members agreed that Cllr Ling should continue to represent the Parish Council in 

these meetings with Shropshire Highways. 

22/23.17 Rights of Way  

Cllr Grainger started with footpath opposite VH and down to river which. There is no gate on this route 

anymore, but this is accessible however not properly signposted. This information has been submitted 

to the Rights of Way Officers at Shropshire Council to address. 
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22/23.18 Buildwas Parish Plan (Community Led Plan) 

Members agreed that Cllrs Jackson, Jones, Pratt and Heath would work with the Clerk in a task and 

finish group to develop a new Parish Plan following closure of the community survey. 

22/23.19 Climate and Nature Action  

Cllr Jackson has researched other climate and emergency plans in other Parishes. 

Members agreed that they would not support the Climate and Ecology Bill as they did not wish to 

support a political movement, but instead focus on what is achievable in our local Parish. 

22/23.20 Reports from Parish Councillors 

Cllr Heath noted that there had been some publicity recently regarding successful arrests in the 

Parish. 

Members were reminded to invite G. Lawley from Shropshire Council to July meeting regarding 

arrangements for land to the rear of the Primary School. Cllr Heath shall organise a date for 

Councillors to meet to look at possible options for this land. 

Members agreed to formally request that the village hall look into installing wifi. 

22/23.21 Planning 

Cllr Heath reaffirmed his declaration of interest in item 23/01627/FUL and therefore did not take part 

in the decision making of this application response. 

Members reviewed and agreed the following responses to the applications; 

Applications/enquiries to be considered; BPC Response 

23/01509/COU - The Hawthorns, Buildwas, Telford, Shropshire, TF8 7BX  Support 

Change of use from existing annexe to holiday let/bed and breakfast 

23/01627/FUL - Site Of Buildwas Post Office, Park View, Buildwas, Telford  No objection 

Erection of a detached dwelling and formation of a vehicular access   

 

Members noted the following applications decided since the last meeting; 

Applications decided/withdrawn since last meeting; Response Decision 

22/04118/FUL - Home Farm, Buildwas, Telford, Shropshire, TF8 7BU 
No response Refused 

Erection of 2No dwellings following demolition of existing dwelling 

22/05665/FUL - Holiday Let Accommodation At, The Folley, 34 Much 
Wenlock Road, Buildwas, Telford 
Proposals: Change of use from holiday let accommodation to dwelling 

No objection Granted 

23/01046/FUL - Site Of Buildwas Post Office, Park View, Buildwas, 
Telford, Shropshire 
Proposal: The proposed change of use to the existing ground floor 
commercial premises to residential use to create a detached two-storey 
single family dwelling. 

Support Withdrawn 

 

22/23.22 Finance reports 

The council will not be subject to external audit as the income and expenditure for 2022-23 does not 

exceed £25,000. Therefore, the council declared itself as exempt from external audit and the 

Chairman was instructed to sign the AGAR section one off to that effect. 

The Internal Auditor has completed her audit for 2022-23 with the Parish Council being fully compliant 

with the Annual Governance and Accountability Return. 

Council considered the Internal Auditor’s report and the AGAR and noted that the Council’s system of 
internal controls was operating effectively with no recommendations noted. 
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Council considered each internal control statement per The AGAR's Governance Statement (1-9) as 
read out by the Clerk and confirmed their agreement that each was met. Clerk completed the Annual 
Governance Statement to this effect and the Chairman signed the statement as approved by Council. 
 
Council approved the Year end Bank Reconciliation as checked by the Internal Auditor & Chairman 
and agreed to confirm the accuracy of the AGAR's Accounting Statement. The Chairman was 
instructed to sign it as such. 
 
Council considered the Variance Report; which was presented by the Clerk and having found it 
accurate adopted it. 
 
The Clerk informed the Council that he had published the Notice of Electors’ Rights on the 24th April 
2023 for review from 5th June 22 to 14th July 22 and upload it and the AGAR pages to the Council’s 
website. 
 

Members noted the following payments being made since the last meeting: 

Total: Cashed Date: Description: 

£241.20 11/04/2023 Salary 

£60.20 11/04/2023 PAYE 

£10.00 11/04/2023 Lease of playing field 

£241.20 11/04/2023 Salary 

£60.20 11/04/2023 PAYE 
 

Members approved the following payments to be scheduled: 

Total: Cashed Date: Description: 

£139.43 26/05/2023 Joint energy cost 

£186.03 26/05/2023 Subscription fees 

£241.20 06/06/2023 Salary 

£60.20 06/06/2023 PAYE 
 

 

Meeting finished: 20:32 

These minutes are to be considered as a draft form until signed at the next appropriate 

meeting, the signed copy will be retained by the Parish Council. 

Signed: ……………………………………  Dated: ………/………/……… 

 

Date of the future meetings; 27th July 2023 (Full Council), 7:30pm at Buildwas Village Hall 
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Appendix A 
 
ANNUAL REPORT – SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL  
Without doubt 22/23 was a challenging year. There were many highlights, our Good OFSTED rating 
for Children’s Services overall and two of our in-house children’s homes being rated outstanding. The 
award of £18.7m towards the redevelopment of the Riverside Complex in Shrewsbury, winning a 
number of Industry awards and the results of our Peer Reviews in Finance, Communications and 
Adult Social Care showing we are heading in the right direction AND less complaints about potholes! 
  
The biggest challenge, as always is budgetary. Despite working hard to ensure we remained in 
budget this financial year, inflation affects the Council too, and it is likely that we will be facing an 
estimated deficit between £10m and £17m which has to be cleared before we start the new financial 
year.  
 
We were already seeking to close a £40m budgetary gap for 23/24 and thanks to inflation that is now 
closer to £51m. However, we have a plan, The Shropshire Plan, and this plan will enable us to 
achieve these targets. This plan is not salami slicing nor is it wholesale slash and burn. In many cases 
it’s about doing things differently, it’s about shortening customer journeys which will not only save 
money but more importantly improve outcomes. This plan seeks to protect the services that usually 
disappear in times of financial hardship such as libraries, leisure centres, arts provision and parks 
whilst ensuring we fulfil our statutory duty to present a balanced budget.  
 
We continue to spend over three quarters of our budget on social care and this year our providers, 
particularly those in the adult social care market, are really struggling and we are working very closely 
with SPIC (Shropshire Partners in Care) to try and rejuvenate the market especially the domiciliary 
care sector. To give you an idea as to how this can affect the council - if a resident requires care, the 
cost of a residential placement can be £1,500 a week whereas domiciliary care can be provided for a 
third of the cost and residents are much better in their own homes. So, what is far more expensive for 
the council is also not good for the resident but the aftermath of Covid especially the supermarket 
wars for staff have meant that many care staff have now left the profession. There is no doubt that the 
crisis in the care market continues.  
 
Our £60m investment into Highways is paying off but the mix of wet and freezing conditions mean that 
once again we are in “pothole season”. However, over the summer we will catch up but as has been 
reported in national and local news we do need significant government investment into road 
infrastructure to get out of this cycle.  
 
No Conservative Councillor wants to raise Council Tax, but it is worth pointing out that the 
Government Financial Settlement for Local Government expects us to take the maximum rise 
available. With our social care costs and inflation, we simply did not have a choice.  
 
The easiest way to describe the council’s revenue budget is to say for every £5 we spend, £4 is spent 
on social care and then out of the remaining £1, 50p is spent on the waste contract. So, in short 
everything else the Council does is paid for out of the remaining 50p.  
 
I am well aware there will be difficult times ahead and tough decisions will need to be made but we 
have made a good start and, as I said, there are plans in place to reach our targets. Our aim for 
2023/24 is to ensure that Shropshire Council is on a firm financial footing allowing us to move forward 
with confidence for 24/25.  
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LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARY REVIEW  
Following agreement by Shropshire Council to undertake a community and Parish review suddenly 
the Local Government Boundary Commission (LGBC) decided that there needed to be a divisional 
review of Shropshire. The first stage of the process was for Council to agree on the number of 
councillors required and the system of governance for the future. The council proposal received cross 
party agreement and we asked LGBC to consider 76 councillors (3,499 electors per councillor) and to 
stay with the Cabinet system. 
  
The LGBC came back to us to say they were minded to go with 74 (same as now, approximately 
3,700 electors per councillor). The next stage was to look at how the new boundaries should be 
developed. A proposal, which again received cross party support, was drafted by the council but the 
LGBC may or may not take any notice of the suggestions we made – they didn’t! 
 
The LGBC published their draft recommendations on 2nd May. We always knew there would be 
changes to the Severn Valley Division due to the Ironbridge Power Station development however, the 
changes haven't been as large as envisaged. The boundary commission have proposed that 
Buildwas stays in the Severn Valley. 
 
Further details can be found by following the link by following the link: https://www.lgbce.org.uk/all-
reviews/shropshire 
 
 THE BIG FOUR  
 
The Redevelopment of the Riverside in Shrewsbury  
The award of nearly £18.7M for the development of the Riverside area in Shrewsbury has enabled us 
to move the project forward in terms of time and over the summer there will be a number of public 
events being held to capture ideas from residents and the general public. We will also be publishing 
the Movement Strategy very soon. I have often said that the town centre plans are like giant Jenga, 
you have to get things in the right order and the Movement Strategy is a really important piece of 
work. Look out for this around the summer.  
 
The Local Plan  
The Inspectorate has agreed we have fulfilled our “Duty to Cooperate” which was the big hurdle we 
had to overcome. The inspection now continues. There is a significant amount of work still to be 
undertaken but we have recently had the public session which focussed on waste and minerals. We 
have yet to receive dates for the site-specific examinations.  
 
The Future of Shirehall  
It was agreed at a meeting of Full Council that we would be leaving the Shirehall for a new home in 
the town centre. I have made no secret of the facts surrounding this building, which is expensive to 
run, no longer fit for purpose and will be very expensive to refurbish in a meaningful way.  
 
The Northwest Relief Road  
The final public consultation period has now concluded, and we move closer to getting the application 
to Committee. We are still expecting the meeting to be held in early summer.  
 
LOCAL MATTERS. 
 
Over the last year I have worked with Lorraine and Simon on a variety of issues.  
 
The redevelopment of Ironbridge power station has taken up a significant amount of mine and the 
Parish Councillor’s time. Road safety and reducing the speed of traffic is always top of the agenda at 
the Liaison group. The Liaison group has been very helpful in understanding the details that concern 
our community and has given us an opportunity to voice your concerns.  The eagerly awaited 
additional VAS signs are on order so hopefully will be installed by the summer. The head of highways 
development control will attend the July meeting to talk through their ideas for the improved parking 
area behind the School. 
  
Highways issues are regularly discussed and there has been on going discussions with Shropshire 
Council on various issues.  
 
I try to keep my annual report brief however, I have included (on the following page) a short report on 
all the things we are doing in terms of climate change etc. There is a lot of interesting stuff taking 

https://www.lgbce.org.uk/all-reviews/shropshire
https://www.lgbce.org.uk/all-reviews/shropshire
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place so thought this would be a good opportunity to give you an update, but I won’t read it out at the 
meeting!! 
 
It is always a pleasure to work alongside Chair Lorraine and Vice Chair Simon, Clerk Connor and all 
the Parish Councillors. 
 
If there is anything you need to know and/or think I can help, please don’t hesitate to get in contact 
with me.  
 
Claire Wild 
Councillor for the Severn Valley Division 
May 2023  
 
 



 

Minutes of Buildwas Parish Council 25.05.23 
Initial: ____ 

CLIMATE CHANGE AND THE ENVIRONMENT 
 
1. Public EV charging infrastructure - Following on from our recent success in obtaining almost 
£1m of Government funding for EV chargers in our car parks and streets, Shropshire Council is now 
hoping to obtain additional Government grant money towards a new post to help develop and 
implement an EV Charging Infrastructure Strategy and bid for further funding, including installations at 
additional public car parks, park & ride sites and parish halls. We plan to publish a ‘Public EV 
Charging Infrastructure Strategy’ and supporting resources later this year, including a ‘toolkit’ to help 
the public and businesses with their understand of the technology. We may also be able to bid for 
funding to support the installation of a strategic network of more powerful ‘rapid’ chargers to provide 
faster top ups for both visitors and local communities alike. This is expected to help ensure that 
Shropshire towns remain attractive to visitors who may need to charge electric vehicles during their 
stay. We have recently asked Parish and Town Councils to identify potential locations for public EV 
chargers in their areas.  

2. Community Benefits from Solar Farms – Shropshire Council is working with SALC to develop 
and distribute guidance to help Parish and Town Councils and Parish Meetings to engage with the 
prospective developers of new solar farms to help them to negotiate a package of community benefits 
if appropriate.  

3. Roof-mounted solar and the Big Solar Co-op – Shropshire Council already has 27 roof-mounted 
solar arrays on its buildings and is currently reviewing its own estate to identify potential opportunities 
for additional arrays. Shropshire Council has also provided a grant to the not-for-profit Big Solar Co-
op to provide free advice to businesses and community organisations (including parish councils) 
wishing to explore the installation of solar panels on appropriate roofs in Shropshire. The capital costs 
of the installation are also met by Big Solar Co-op and funded through crowd funded investment, with 
cheap, renewable energy being supplied to the host organisation at 10-20% below market energy 
costs.  

4. Business Energy Breakfast – Shropshire Council recently organised an event at Shrewsbury 
Town FC (which Ian attended) to provide local business with access to authoritative advice and 
practical information and guidance on sustainable energy solutions, funding sources and energy and 
environmental auditing. Additional value has been derived by filming the event and making the 
footage more widely available through the Council’s YouTube channel. 
https://newsroom.shropshire.gov.uk/2023/03/energy-resilience-affordability-and-sustainability-top-of-
the-agenda-for-business-leaders/  

5. Cool Shropshire - Shropshire Council has grant funded a local environmental consultancy, E4 
Environment, to provide a free environmental support scheme for local micro businesses and SMEs 
looking to be a little greener and start their carbon reduction journey. Businesses registering with the 
scheme will receive tailored advice about how they can reduce overheads through increased 
efficiency, enhance their reputation, and connect with like-minded businesses to collectively make a 
difference.  

6. Biochar plant – Shropshire Council is exploring the potential to develop a demonstrator project 
around the manufacture of biochar from natural woody materials from grounds and highway 
maintenance using a pyrolysis plant which cooks (rather than burning) the woody feedstock to reduce 
it to pure carbon. There is a rapidly expanding market for the resultant biochar, which as well as 
storing carbon which would otherwise be released to the atmosphere from burning or natural 
decomposition, can be used to improve soil quality and in the manufacture of low carbon building 
materials. The process can also generate internationally recognised ‘carbon offset credits’ for sale to 
organisations wishing to offset their carbon emissions.  
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7. Area-based Carbon Insetting – Shropshire Council has recently applied for Government funding 
to develop and test a mechanism which would provide a local alternative to the purchase of 
internationally validated carbon credits in rainforest countries, allowing them to invest in projects 
which reduce emissions or capture and store carbon in Shropshire (including through the manufacture 
of biochar above). This is called ‘insetting’ as opposed to ‘offsetting’. If successful, this project has the 
potential to revolutionise how local climate action and carbon reduction measures could be funded.  

8. Supply-chain emissions modelling – 94% of Shropshire Council’s carbon footprint is generated 
by what it buys in from suppliers. The Council has commissioned detailed modelling of everything 
which it has purchased during the last 3 years to help it to identify the goods and services which 
generate the most carbon. The Council will then work with its suppliers to help them to improve their 
carbon performance and proposes to update its corporate procurement policy to identify carbon 
performance as key consideration in the procurement process.  

9. Green hydrogen feasibility – It is widely recognised that current battery technology is unlikely to 
be suitable for heavy goods vehicles due to issues of range, weight and recharging infrastructure. 
This is relevant for council buses, gritters and refuse vehicles in particular, but is also crucial for the 
agriculture, construction and road freight sectors. The Council is therefore working with Kier and their 
technology partner Protium to explore the potential to establish a small-scale demonstrator hydrogen 
fuel manufacturing facility, co-located with renewable energy generation on Council owned land. This 
work may also identify a separate network of potential refuelling facilities in strategic locations. It is 
expected that, if proven, such a facility could then be replicated locally, for example at the scale of an 
individual farm business.  

10. Battlefield heat network – Shropshire Council has commissioned consultants to develop 
proposals for a local heat network which would capture and distribute waste heat from the Battlefield 
Waste to Energy plant to nearby businesses. It may be possible in future to extend the network to 
include local community buildings and social housing. The study is expected to report later this year 
and if a business case is established, will inform a bid for Government funding towards the capital 
costs of the heat network.  
 


